
Bargaining Session 17 
9/2/15 
Session Notes – Drafted by Susanne Donovan 
 
Union Bargaining Team: 
Ed Maclin, Kristen (English), Christina De Angelo (Spanish), Kay Emmert (English), Dorothee 
Schneider (History), Matt Goodman, John Nadler (IFT), Meghan Bohardt (AFT), David Gooler, 
Susanne Donovan (AFT) 
 
Administrative Team: 
Leslie Arvan, Robb Craddock, Heather Horn, Deb Huisinga, Paul Rubin, Drew Slosser, James 
Yoon 
 
Session scheduled for 10:00 am 
Session started at 10:11 am 
 
Kay Emmert: Okay. So we do have a couple of counters for you today. We did think that we 
would talk about grievance mainly today. Two side notes, we would like to get some more 
morning dates, hopefully mornings because of our teaching staff. And I thought we might have 
a sidebar about information requests. 
 
Leslie Arvan: Great. Okay. And we have a sidebar for you about exempting that position in 
social work. 
 
Kay: Okay. We have the next bargaining dates as [lists dates] 
 
Leslie: Right 
 
Kay: Do you have any economic proposals for us? 
 
Leslie: No, we do not. And I know that you ask that every session, but I just want to make a few 
comments about that. You started with 25 proposals, and we had 20. By my count we have 
truly 30 unique proposals, and a year into bargaining we only have 3 TAs. Until we get more of 
those off the table, we will not bring forward any economic proposals. I’m glad you said that we 
would talk about grievances, hopefully we can spend time on other proposals we have issues 
on as well and get those resolved. 
 
Kay: We brought two counters for you, building off of what we were working on last time, one 
for grievance and one for personnel file that we think bring us closer. 
 
Kay: Because of the extent of the changes to grievance we’d like to focus on that. We took a 
look at your language and saw that you compromised and so did we. I want to go over the 
changes on the first page; about anyone being able to invite academic HR to meetings and we 
talked it over and thought that we could give that to you guys. Let’s, see, the idea of time limits 



being able to be expanded by both sides and made sure that’s included in the language more 
consistently throughout. We corrected some clarifying issues. On the timeline, filing deadlines, 
we felt pretty strongly that ten days was too short particularly in initial filings. Other places we 
gave you the ten days. So for the initial filing for a grievance and the initial filing for an 
arbitration is 20 days, because it takes more paperwork and time. I’m just trying to find the 
places where we incorporated your language. So this was about the timelines and informal 
discussions. We took your language about optional and informal discussions with supervisors. 
What we see that to mean is that informal discussions before and during grievance processes 
are acceptable but are not required, and that someone can continue to have discussions with 
supervisors, but that does not begin or stop the grievance process because we wouldn’t want 
people to run out the clock mistakenly because they didn’t realize they had to formerly file. 
 
Leslie: Mhmm… 
 
Kay: Um, yeah, and then I would say the last thing to mention is the arbitrator giving back the 
decision. This is another place where we’ve taken your language about the decision and the 
award, but we wanted to make sure the decision wouldn’t be thrown out because of timelines. 
So we made it clear that if the arbitrator needed more time to deliver a decision, it would not 
invalidate the decision. That way we know that it will give them more time if they need to. We 
thought that unless you have any questions that we might go straight to caucus and you guys 
come back when you’re ready. 
 
Leslie: Let me check with my committee. …I think we’re good. 
 
Kay: Oh and one more thing, lines 79-90, that’s language we’ve taken from you. That’s things 
we’ve taken directly from your proposal. 
 
Robb Craddock: What does it mean, I don’t understand. 
 
Kay: Let me explain, we’ve agreed that this list of things that have to go into a grievance is a 
good thing to have and for there to be a record of but some of this is stuff that may not be 
known or cannot be known and we don’t want any grievance to be thrown out because 
someone didn’t know the exact answer to all of these, like what remedy they are looking for. 
 
Leslie: Are you saying that there is language in here that reflects that or that you want to have 
the conversation about that? 
 
Kay: We think that we’ve adjusted the language to reflect that, we’ve accepted your language 
otherwise, we just wanted to point out that we’ve changed that and why. 
 
Leslie: Okay. 
 
Kay: If you could send us dates during caucus to discuss that would be great. 
 



Leslie: I know we’ve talked about the fact that some of your members don’t have a direct 
supervisors, so that change to UEO officer is to reflect that? 
 
Kay: Yes, because many of us don’t have people who supervise or evaluate us, the university 
bylaws use that term and we think that encompasses that role better. It’s not a made up term, 
but something that university uses. Any other questions? 
 
Leslie: I don’t think so. 
 
Kay: So if you could just text those dates to me. Do you want to do the sidebar? 
 
Leslie: Yes, that would be great. Heather, you stay with me. 
 
Sidebar 
Break for Caucus: 10:28 am 
Session resumes: 12:45 am 
 
Kay: A few of our people had to go teach. 
 
Leslie: I don’t think we have enough copies for everyone here. Okay, so I do think that we’re 
getting very close on the grievance procedure and that the changes are very minor and we are 
trying to bring them into line with your proposal earlier today. Just formatting it the way you 
had formatted. We noticed in this proposal and in your proposal on the personnel file and 
we’ve noticed this before that what you’re referred to as and what we’re referred to 
as…bargaining unit member for faculty. Ideally we’d like to settle on one and use it throughout. 
We feel that faculty is too vague and so we’d be comfortable with specialized faculty or non-
tenured faculty. 
 
Kay: Okay, we can have a conversation about that, probably not today. On the other end of 
that, we think that referring to the university rather than administration because university 
refers to the entire university not just employer, and I think employer is more typical, so the 
places where we refer to university actually does refer to the entire community. 
 
Leslie: We can talk about this further at another time, I believe that the contracts at other 
campuses say university. What else did we want to fight out? Again the changes in the 
enumerated paragraphs are trying to include things from your previous version today. Accepted 
proposal for 20 days to file. The most discussion in the caucus was over language in the level 
one step. We know that you all say that you don’t have an immediate supervisor, but we have 
some units where the dean is the UEO and other units where there is a director and no UEO, so 
we tried to reflect that in our changes to capture all the different organizational structures, and 
that is also reflected in the step two. The other concern that we had about that and that we 
wanted to make sure we were being clear and out and why we wanted to keep immediate 
supervisor is that it links back to paragraph two on the first page to make sure it’s clear and the 
principle is that they have an informal conversation and if it proceeds farther they have a 



chance to read the grievance and that the parties who are talking understand the contract. We 
tried to change it to incorporate your concerns about arbitration so again trying to include 
some of your language and that that is reflected as well. We hope that this brings us very close 
if not even to a tentative agreement on grievance. 
 
Kay: I have a couple of questions real quick that I’ve picked out. First, I ‘d like to talk about item 
5 on your first page, I’m glad you kept the line numbers, so again we’ve agreed to allow 
academic hr to be brought in on request from either side but we really didn’t think that the end 
of this section was appropriate so could you talk about why that is included. 
 
Leslie: Well it is included in the GEO agreement. 
 
Heather Horn: Actually it’s in practice. So both parties agree to do it, but it’s not in the contract. 
 
Leslie: Anyway, we see that grievance gets initiated and we see that people (supervisors) don’t 
know and then may make statements that may affect the grievance and that needs to come 
from the union so that academic hr knows and can talk to them. 
 
Kay: Well I think that’s included in the section above, and that its hr’s responsibility to help, and 
to help them understand the contract language. Also I think what we’re really concerned about 
here and form your comments that this only applies when the union is involved because a 
faculty member might call a union without notifying us. So I assume that you don’t mean that 
we would have to find out about meetings we are not involved in and then notify you. 
 
Leslie: I think so. 
 
Heather: A faculty member can certainly have a conversation with their immediate supervisor. 
 
Kay: And we wouldn’t be involved in that. In this language, would this invalidate a grievance if 
the union didn’t notify? 
 
Leslie: I don’t think it would invalidate it, we would just like it to happen. 
 
Heather: I think the goal is to settle the grievance and if the parties who know the contract are 
together, that’s better. 
 
Kay: I think we’ll need to talk about that more. I’d like to talk about the levels you have here 
and how the time limits effect that. Your language is again proposing that the response of the 
supervisor would be given 10 days from receipt or after the meeting. Our concern is that if the 
meeting takes a month to get, it’s really expanding that timeline a lot. So that’s why we 
changed the language on that. You had said that it’s in both sides interest to keep the ball 
rolling. So if you want to allow for extended timelines then we need to make sure there’s some 
cap in the process. 
 



Robb: We have multiple CBAs and multiple grievances and meetings and we don’t have 
problems with that and we have obligations under the law to make sure that happens and 
make sure that happens in a timely manner. In fact you’ve extended timelines, and that could 
cause a delay. 
 
Kay: So your response is that there is a cap on the timeline. 
 
Robb: We have a good faith obligation to comply with CBA. 
 
Kay: I think that’s all I have right now. Did you have questions? 
 
Leslie: I know we only have a few minutes but we did have questions about the personnel file. 
Your changes to part b), tell us what you intended. 
 
Kay: We talked a lot about this and mainly we were concerned about the phrase “related 
activities” and we went back and forth on how to change it and settled on this to talk about it 
and settle on a phrase that works for both of. We thought academic activities and employment 
activities were similar and didn’t see how they were different. And actually you made this 
change from your original language and so that we weren’t sure why that change happened in 
the first place. Anything related to employment and academics seems like it opened it up 
further. 
 
Leslie: When it reads to the academic employment it makes it sound like it’s only about the 
hiring and not about other things, like if a member got an award with a financial award we need 
to look at that. 
 
Kay: The way we see it, everything is related to academic work because we are academics, so I 
guess we’re trying to see what these words mean. So we agree that employment activities and 
work associated with academic count but we don’t know what the “related” is there for. 
 
Leslie: Ok, so what about other academic related work like presenting at a conference and 
we’re reimbursing for that… 
 
Kay: I think a lot of this is coming from the lack of evaluations, like the professors are very clear 
on what is included, but we don’t have a basis for the rest of the group and I think that’s where 
some of the confusion is coming from right now. So I think in general the principle we’re talking 
about is if it’s “related” to our work. 
 
Leslie: Over your career, not just hiring and appointment. 
 
Kay: Yes. 
 
Leslie: Right, so we don’t have issue with that so I think we’re comfortable with 3c, which we 
appreciate because we didn’t want two bites at the apple with the grievance and the law. 



 
Kay: I think you’re actually reading it wrong, but what it came down to is that these are two 
separate legal and rights and we can’t tell people that they can’t sue and its two separate ways 
to find a solution that people have. 
 
Leslie: So we need to discuss more, possibly an “and/or” there I know you don’t like those. I’m 
always aware I’m talking to an English major… 
 
Kay: These are rights that our members have we won’t bargain them away and like I said last 
time that this is really our last holdout point for this article. Any other questions? 
 
Leslie: We discussed those dates and none of those work f0r us, we did think that maybe we 
could do a daylong session in January, that maybe we could work a couple in there in January. 
We don’t want them back to back. 
 
Kay: That would be great. Two between new years and the start of the semester. Can you send 
me those dates? 
 
Leslie: Yes, and we will continue to look at other dates in the fall. 
 
Kay: Maybe other days in the week. Like I said in the hallway that if you’re not going to present 
economic issues until we settle, we want to meet more often to work on this. I know bargaining 
takes a while but more than two years is ridiculous. 
 
Leslie: Maybe could exchange more proposals and not spend so much time in caucus, so maybe 
talk about more proposals and do the work away from the table. 
 
Kay: What are your thoughts on exchanging counters via email? 
 
Leslie: Thank you for asking, but no, I don’t like that. 
 
Kay: So you’re thinking about having a shorter session and leaving and then coming back for a 
different session. 
 
Leslie: Right, present more proposals at once, which we have been doing, but structure it more 
efficiently. 
 
Kay: Some proposals we haven’t had a first conversation about yet and so we don’t know why 
our language wasn’t acceptable. 
 
Leslie: Right, right. 
 
Kay: We have to go, but we’ll look at this and talk more next session. 
 



Leslie: Back on the 21st. 

 
Kay: Alright, thank you. 
 
Session Ends: 1:11 pm 
 
 
 


